August 15, 2002
Scott Smith, Esq
Office of General Counsel
#4 Capitol Mall
Arkansas Department of Education
Little Rock, AR 72201
RE: Immunizations
Dear Mr. Smith:
The Board of Health’s Rules and Regulations Pertaining to the Kindergarten Through 12th Grade Immunization Requirements address two pertinent issues in light of the federal court orders that have recently been handed down.  The first issue is relevant due to the very short time frame that parents have been given to have their children immunized if they wish to attend school next week.  The rules and regulations state:
“In process” means they have received at least one dose of the required immunizations and are waiting the minimum time interval to receive the additional doses. When a student is admitted who is in the process of completing the required minimum immunizations, it is the responsibility of the school to assure the student completes the required doses on schedule. A written statement from a public health nurse or private physician stating that the child is in process and containing a date when he/she must return for the next immunization should be in the student’s file. If a student does not produce documentation of additional immunizations per the schedule, they must be excluded from school until documentation is provided (Attorney General Opinion NO. 78-47, April 3, 1978).

The Department of Health would interpret this provision very liberally in this instance because of the lack of notice to the parents.  The Department is responsible for immunizing all children.  In some instances, it may not be feasible for the Department to provide this service in a timely fashion.  If a parent has an appointment with the Department to have their child immunized, the child should be admitted into school.
The other item concerns those students who may be excluded from school because they have not been immunized against Hepatitis B.  The rules and regulations are very clear as to when this immunization is required.  The regulation states:
These 3 doses [of Hepatitis B] are required before completing school year for all Kindergarten, 7th grade and Transfer students.  [Seventh] graders and Transfer students 11-15 years of age may use an alternative two-dose schedule.
Since the regulation only requires the child be immunized before completing specific grades, children who need this immunization should not be precluded from enrolling in school this fall.
If I can be of any further assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me.
Sincerely,
Robert Brech
Associate General Counsel
RB/ncc
